Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting

February 10, 2005 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session in the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on February 10, 2005

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Alice Mabe, Councilman Henry Blythe, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.

Absent:
Councilman Jerry Countryman and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.

Visitors:
Mike Burns, CPA.  

With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of February 10, 2005 to order at 7:31 p.m.   

1.
Opening 
· Councilman Mabe provided the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments 


A.  Discussion of public comment procedures

· Mayor Becker explained that the council always opens the meeting with a public comments section to allow citizens to address the council on matters of interest to them; there has been some criticism of this process in that some members have commented that the clerk is not adequately reporting the public comments for the minutes and there was a dispute over how long the comments were allowed to be.  Mayor Becker requested that the council consider and adopt a uniform policy tonight for the time length and for how the minutes are recorded.  The council was reminded that five or six months ago the clerk was authorized to continue doing summaries of official business and while public comments are public documents in a sense they are not official business and not required to be in the minutes.  Mayor Becker noted that he took personal issue with the clerk’s integrity being questioned and wanted the council to decide how to handle this before taking public comments.  Mayor Becker commented that he was not in favor of eliminating public comments because it is too important and that that line of communication should be maintained for brief comments.   Mayor Becker offered that if a member of the public has a major issue they can correspond in writing or contact a council member and ask to be on the agenda.   Councilwoman Neill commented that public comments are intended for the council and not for the public in the room.  Councilwoman Mabe commented that the council is here to listen, but is not in the position to comment back; this is an opportunity to speak to the council and be heard.   Councilwoman Critz explained that she is the one that requested that this item be on the agenda in order for a uniform policy to be set.  Councilwoman Critz referred to a conversation with Attorney Bobby Griffin in which he advised that public comment is not legally required by any municipality and that it is a courtesy to the community; the council are servants to the community and responsible for how the meeting is ordered, maintaining order, and setting guidelines.  Councilwoman Critz referred to the rules of procedure in a book called Municipal Government in North Carolina from the Institute of Government at the University of North Carolina, which suggests putting informal discussion and public comments at the end of the meeting as opposed to the beginning, if at all.  Mineral Springs puts public comments at the beginning for the purpose of allowing the public to address something that might be on the agenda that might be helpful for the council to hear prior to discussion of the item.  Councilwoman Critz noted that the public comment section is supposed to be used for the community to express points of concern and not as a platform for malicious gossip, slander, or anything of that nature and it has been abused, which is the reason the council is addressing this issue.   Councilwoman Critz suggested that the council maintain the overall ten minute time with a limit of two minutes per individual and if someone has an issue that requires more time they can contact any member of the council or Town Clerk Vicky Brooks for the creation of an agenda item.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion that we do not change our overall time, keep it to ten minutes, but that we limit it to two minutes per individual and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.   Mayor Becker asked how the council would handle a situation where more than five people signed up to speak; would there be two additional minutes added to the ten minute period or would the ten minutes be divided by the number of speakers.  Councilwoman Critz commented that when a large number of people went before the county commissioners they were asked if the people with the same basic idea would consolidate their time and appoint a speaker; they were held to two minutes and time was not extended.  This standard could hold and be efficient for Mineral Springs.  After a brief discussion there was a friendly amendment to the motion by Councilman Blythe, which was to allow the identification (name and address) not to count toward speaker’s time.   The motion as amended passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None  

· It can be noted that the council agreed adhere to these rules for everybody and that they do not apply to a public hearing.  

· Councilwoman Critz commented that she refers back to advice from Attorney Bobby Griffin and the book Municipal Government in North Carolina in regards to what the clerk is required to do for the minutes.  There are two absolute requirements: the actions taken by a board stated specifically enough to be identified and proved; and proof of any conditions necessary to action such as the presence of a quorum.  Those are the minimum requirements, “our clerk goes far and above that for us”, and we have asked her to give us summary rather than verbatim because we felt like she does a great job at that.  Councilwoman Critz explained that the clerk has been criticized, offended, and hurt on a personal level to which Councilwoman Critz made a personal apology for and stated that she felt it was the responsibility of the council to protect the clerk, to stand behind her, to be supportive, and to “run interference” if necessary.  Councilwoman Critz made a public apology to Town Clerk Vicky Brooks that it took so long to get things in order and requested that the council remove the responsibility of printing and reporting public comments as record; the clerk would simply state the individuals’ name/address and that they spoke.  The clerk would no longer be responsible for summary minutes of public comments.   Councilwoman Neill asked if the public comments would still be available on tape.  Mayor Becker responded that they would be available for the first year.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion that we no longer require our clerk to simplify minutes, to even record minutes from public comment but to just state the individual and their address and that they did speak during public comment and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None


B.  Public Comments
· The council heard comments from:

· Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department Chief Donald Gaddy of   3124 Parks McCorkle Road

· Mr. Mike Crater of 108 Wade Hampton Drive

· Mr. Charles Bowden of 6409 Pleasant Grove Road

3.
Approval of the Minutes from January 13, 2005  

· Councilman Blythe made a motion to accept the January 13, 2005 minutes as written and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

4.
Tax Collector’s Report

· Mayor Becker presented the tax reports in the absence of Libby Andrews-Henson. The 1999 tax report showed no changes; the balance due is $233.96 on 15 properties.  An unpaid property taxes list is attached to the 1999 tax report.  The 2000 tax report showed no changes; the balance due is $321.03 on 26 properties.  An unpaid property taxes list is attached to the 2000 tax report.  The 2001 showed no changes; the balance due of $349.74 on 33 properties.  The 2002 tax report showed no changes; the balance due is $963.56 on 58 properties.  An unpaid property taxes list is attached to the 2002 tax report.  Mayor Becker noted that Blessed Hope Baptist Church shows in arrears $302.00, but as a church they are eligible for exemption under the county.  The county assessor did not get the exemption done because the church was late in filing it; it is not in the hands of Mineral Springs.  The 2003 tax report shows collections of $46.51 of which $8.78 was adjustments for a net collection of $37.73 leaving a balance due of $791.17 on 62 properties.  An unpaid property taxes list is attached to the 2003 tax report.  The 2003 annexation report shows collections of $68.17 with a balance due of $356.79 on 71 properties.  The 2004 tax report shows collections of $5,264.11 of which $165.99 were duplicates/overs and unders/late fees leaving a net collection of $5,098.12 with a balance due of $5,616.76 on 288 properties.          
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the tax collector’s report and Councilman Blythe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

· Mayor Becker explained that NC G.S. 105-369 requires the tax collector report to the governing body in the month of February the taxes that are unpaid that represent liens on real property in list form.  The list presented to the council included 271 real property accounts in the amount of $5,540.22.  Upon receipt of the report the governing body must order the tax collector to advertise the tax liens, which may be advertised any time between March 1st and June 30th.  Councilman Blythe made a motion to order the tax collector to advertise the tax liens at her discretion and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

· Mayor Becker reported that there were 10 taxpayers requesting duplicate refunds in the amount of $361.72 that needed to be approved by the council.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the refunds in the amount of $361.72 and Councilwoman Critz seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

5.
Finance Officer’s Report
· Mayor Becker commented that he would answer any additional questions the council had about the December finance report since he wasn’t here in January.  A memo had been included with that report with a few highlights of December’s activities.  It was an active month including a lot of property tax collection and a franchise distribution from the State.  Mr. Burns had completed the audit and gotten that off to the LGC.  Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve last month’s finance report and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

· Mayor Becker presented the January finance report to the council.  January received very small revenues from property tax receipts, zoning income, interest income, and a sales tax distribution for a total income of $8,587.81.  Expenditures included the audit report in the amount of $2,500, the fire department’s annual grant in the amount of $6,500.  The landscape format spreadsheet of the finance report shows that revenues are on target, the appropriations show that the town is within budget in all departments.  The year to date total shows that the town has received $100,678.49 with expenditures of $53,931.89 leaving a net income of $46,746.00.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the finance report for the month of January and Councilman Blythe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None
6.
Presentation of the Audit Report
· Mr. Robert M. Burns, CPA commented that the report did change this year; all local governments in North Carolina are under the new rules of reporting.  It really only changes the format of the statement with basically the same information as in prior years.  The accounting board now requires towns to report just like a business does, so they added things to government reports such as fixed assets, depreciation, and non-cash items.   The other big change is having a “management’s discussion and analysis” section which the finance officer/mayor is required by law now to prepare; this is a narrative summary of what’s gone on for the year and it is backed up by the financial information in the audit report.    Mr. Burns asked the council if they had any questions or concerns.  Mr. Burns noted that Mineral Springs is a small town so it is up to the council to maintain the accounting system and to keep an eye on it.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the audit report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None
 7.
Catawba Lands Conservancy and Wesley Chapel Ag Club Presentation
· Mr. William Price - 3830 Potter Road South.   Mr. Price commented that his wife Carrington and himself have lived in Union County for over sixteen years and has seen a lot of changes in that time.  Some of it is good and some of it is bad; the disturbing part is the under managed growth that has taken place in western Union County, which use to be a beautiful rural area that has become one development after another.  People may say, “what can you do, this may just be the process of a growing community”.  Mr. Price believes there are some things that can be done, which is why he is personally inviting the council to join him, the Wesley Chapel Ag Club and the Catawba Lands Conservancy on February 24th at 7:00 p.m. at Wesley Chapel Elementary School on Potter Road where the Catawba Lands Conservancy will talk about what land conservancy is and how it can benefit a community.  “There are alternatives to land owners that you don’t have to sell out to developers, there are some very positive wonderful things that can be done to preserving open space and at the end of the day we’re not doing it for ourselves, we are doing it for the next generation and the generations to come.  When it’s bulldozed and plowed up and developed, it’s developed forever.  And with open space you can never apologize for keeping something open”, Mr. Price said.    Mr. Price reminded the council of the April 30th Queens Cup Steeplechase; it is the tenth anniversary.  Proceeds from the Queens Cup Steeplechase go directly to the Catawba Lands Conservancy.   
8.
Open Urban Space

· Councilwoman Critz made a presentation to the council on Urban Open Space Design and requested that they approve an hour workshop time in April for the council, the planning board and the entire community, which will allow Councilwoman Critz to give the power point presentation she presented at the Urban Open Space Center and to share some more detailed information.  There is an Urban Open Space Design Center in Charlotte that is funded by the University of North Carolina; they have also received a considerable amount of funding from the Knight Foundation to put on institutes for elected officials that will educate them on Urban Open Space Design.  Councilwoman Critz attended the institute in January and has received information back from two of the resource teams already.  Mr. Tom Hester is an Urban Environmental Planner’s Landscape Architect from Florida that wrote:  “It is clear that your commitment to the residents of Mineral Springs and your dedication to making your town an economically sound and active community comes from your heart; it is equally clear to me from what you have presented at the institute forum that identifying open spaces and interconnections are critical components to establishing regulations that will preserve the character of your community in tandem with preserving the development rights of land owners”.  Ms. Kathy Poole who is the head of her own design institute called Bio-Habitat wrote: “What a pleasure to be introduced to a town that values its heritage and its landscape, please feel free to call me to discuss how we at Bio-Habitat can help you accomplish your goals.  It is a worthy endeavor and I applaud your clarity and your firm position in articulating it and defending it”.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out that we have more land right now, today, in Mineral Springs either as dedicated open space or in permanent easement than all the municipalities in Union County put together.  Among the other qualified resources available was Ms. Jeanine Clifford who works for the 10th largest land architectural firm in the country located in Honolulu, Hawaii; Ms. Clifford has a master’s and a doctorate in Urban Open Space Design from Harvard where she is on the Board of Directors and teaches, and Mr. Steve Coleman who is in charge of the Parks and Foundations in Washington, D.C.  Councilwoman Critz noted that in her power point presentation to the institute she tried to express things that the council would express as a whole and not just as an individual as well as things from the town survey that the community expressed.  Councilwoman Critz further noted that when you get to this professional level of design there is a sincere concern for the development right of landowners in conjunction with the preservation.  “We have an advantage here, because we don’t have a little bit left, we have a lot left, and it is insane for us to think that you can do the same thing over and over and over and over again and expect different results.  If we are going to have different results we have to have different plans.  We have to have different ideas”, Councilwoman Critz said.  The goal of Urban Open Space Design is for a town to focus on where their resources are, what is most precious to them and to build from there out.  Mr. David Waters who is the head of the Urban Open Space Design Department at the University in Charlotte explained to Councilwoman Critz that every fall the graduating class in Land Design Architecture is required to do a real town as a senior project.  Mr. Waters offered to present Mineral Springs as an option this fall to his board; this would provide the town with fifty to seventy-five percent of the design information needed.    Mayor Becker will be attending an institute in May that focuses on the downtown area.  “Hopefully in the fall this will work out and we will be involving the community in a lot of active ways as this is created”, Councilwoman Critz said.  
· Councilwoman Critz asked for a motion to do an hour-long workshop for the council, the planning board, and the community at large in April prior to the town council meeting.  Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to have a workshop presentation at 6:00 p.m. prior to the April meeting and Councilman Blythe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

· Mayor Becker pointed out that the planning board should be made aware of the upcoming workshop.
9.
Discussion of Involuntary Annexation of Property

· Mayor Becker explained that the map in the agenda packet shows an arbitrary area close to a mile around Mineral Springs without overlapping other municipalities.  There are a lot of platted and/or under construction subdivisions around Mineral Springs in the county; some of them are approved as preliminary plats and others are under construction.  Billy Howey Road contains no un-platted land.  The Village of Wesley Chapel has a Consideration of Annexation, which the Mineral Springs proposed Consideration of Annexation does not go into except for one small area on Shannon Road.  Councilman Blythe commented that he believed Mineral Springs had more to offer those people who the town would bring in at less cost than Wesley Chapel; even though neither town offers any services.   Mayor Becker pointed out that a Consideration of Annexation is “wish list”, it confers no prior jurisdiction, and it is not binding in any way on the landowner or municipality who are on it.  The Consideration of Annexation just shows that the municipality is looking at the area.   If a municipality adopts a Consideration of Annexation then if a year later the town decides to annex an area on the map, the annexation would be effective immediately.  The Consideration of Annexation is not a boundary agreement with any other municipality; towns may move across if they choose.    Councilman Blythe made a motion that we make a Consideration for Annexation that property that is identified on a proposed Consideration of Annexation map dated February 10th, 2003.    Mayor Becker pointed out that the General Statutes state that you cannot involuntarily annex undeveloped land beyond certain percentages, but if the land is in the present use farm program it is exempt from being involuntarily annexed, which is the reason for Section 2 of the resolution.  Councilwoman Mabe commented that she is concerned about this whole thing because when the town was formed there was an agreement that the town would not annex those that didn’t want to be annexed and this sounds like what Mineral Springs plans to do.   Councilman Blythe responded that this is not an annexation, just the possibility; people can look at the map and anyone that has objections to it can present it to the council and it can be amended.  Mayor Becker commented that he was with Councilwoman Mabe in the sense that Mineral Springs does not want to get the reputation of aggressively taking people in order to collect taxes.  The council continued discussion on involuntary annexation.      Councilwoman Critz seconded Councilman Blythe’s motion with the stipulation that the map be posted on the bulletin board and on the website.   Mayor Becker restated the motion to adopt this resolution and map and post it on the website and bulletin board.  A vote was called for.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

· The resolution is as follows:

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION 

IDENTIFYING THE AREA DESCRIBED HEREIN AS BEING 
UNDER CONSIDERATION FOR ANNEXATION

R-2005-01

 

BE IT RESOLVED by the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs that:

Section 1. Pursuant to G.S. 160A-37(i), the following described areas are hereby
identified as being under consideration for future annexation by the Town of Mineral Springs, under the provisions of Chapter 160A, Article 4A, Part 2 of the General Statutes 
of North Carolina:

See attached map, "Town of Mineral Springs, Resolution of Consideration”, 
dated February 10, 2005."

Section 2. Owners of agricultural land, horticultural land and forestland within the 
areas under consideration for annexation as described in Section 1 above are hereby 
notified that they may have rights to a delayed effective date of annexation. G.S. 
160A-37(f1) and (f2) provide that land being taxed at present-use value qualifies for 
delayed annexation, and land that is eligible for present-use value taxation but which 
has not been in actual production for the time period required by G.S. 105-277.3 may 
qualify for delayed annexation by making application to the Union County Tax Assessor 
for certification. For qualified tracts, the annexation will not become effective for most
purposes until the last day of the month in which the tract or part thereof becomes 
ineligible for present-use value classification under G.S. 105-227.4 or no longer meets 
the requirements of G.S. 160A-37(f1)(2). Until annexation of a tract becomes effective, 
the tract will not be taxed by the Town and will not be entitled to services from the 
Town.

        

Section 3. A copy of this resolution shall be filed with the Town Clerk.

 

Section 4. This resolution shall remain effective as provided by G.S. 160A-37(i).


ADOPTED this 10th day of February, 2005
       









Frederick Becker III_______
      _
Frederick Becker III, Mayor

 

 
ATTEST:


Vicky Brooks




 
Vicky Brooks, Town Clerk

· The map called Town of Mineral Springs Resolution of Consideration dated February 10, 2005 is hereby incorporated by reference and made a part of these minutes.  

10.
Discussion of Downtown Sewer

· Councilman Blythe made a clarification statement as follows “I do have an interest, I don’t have personal, but my family does in downtown Mineral Springs.  I want you to understand that the promotion of this sewer and what I have to ask you tonight is not an intention to try to get sewer to what we kindly refer to as the “pink house” or the plaza, actually those two properties I want to tell you I believe are in good shape for I believe eight to ten years, at least we’ve been told that now”.  Councilman Blythe informed the council that through a meeting with the Council of Governments he learned that there are federal funds available to municipalities on a participation basis for downtown projects such as sewer; the approximate cost of getting sewer to the downtown corner is $280,000.  That cost could be offset by at least 50% possibly more through the federal funds that are available to municipalities.  It would require someone to go to Raleigh to meet with at least the senator and the congressman who represent our district to talk about that federal funds; Councilman Blythe volunteered to be the town’s representative at no cost to the town.  Councilman Blythe asked the council if they were interested in pursuing funds for that purpose.   Mayor Becker commented that he does have an interest; he supported the downtown overlay, which will not function without sewer service.  The mechanism is usually that the person who builds it brings the sewer.  Mayor Becker pointed out that there are stakes at the school property with rumors of a shopping center and wondered if the town should wait to see if we can get this paid for by the developer who wants to build.  Councilman Blythe agreed that if a developer were to come in with an acceptable project that would fit in the downtown overlay that is willing to pay the $280,000 the town could drop this interest all together because that’s the way it should happen.  Councilman Blythe pointed out that the people that would build small facilities in the downtown overlay will not be able to afford the $280,000; it would have to be a mall type consequence.  The council continued discussion with the following highlights: the town should know what it wants before providing the ability to get whatever it gets; some council members felt that the taxpayers should not have to participate at a 50% level, it should be the property owners and developers; Western Union School does not have a sewer problem currently; federal funds will not be provided unless the town is willing to participate on a 50% basis; and the town needs to come up with a prioritization of funding, because individual requests for services come from all over the town.  The council came to a consensus to table this item for a couple of months and to get any information available on the possible development downtown.     

11.
Discussion of Background Checks

· Mayor Becker commented that this item has come up several times and he thought that it was voted on in June.  Councilman Blythe questioned whether or not it was voted on and asked to shelve this item until he could get a copy of those minutes printed out.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she had done some research that she wanted to share with the council.  Councilwoman Critz spoke with the Board of Elections and was told that some voters may fall through the cracks because they’re so numerous; however, they are very sensitive to doing background checks on all elected officials so the town can rest assured that any of us sitting here have no felony convictions.  Councilwoman Critz also spoke with Mr. Harley Henderson at First Charter Insurance who is the towns bonding agency.  Councilwoman Critz was given permission by Mr. Henderson to quote him in stating that they do background checks annually in order to renew the towns bonding insurance; this will be backed up in writing and copy supplied to the council at the next meeting.  The tax collector and the finance officer are bonded employees.   Councilwoman Critz noted that Mayor Becker (who serves as finance officer) is checked by the Board of Elections bi-annually, because he runs for re-election every two years and members of the council are checked every four years, therefore the only person not checked in this whole equation is Town Clerk Vicky Brooks.  Councilwoman Critz felt that it would be a waste of the town’s finances to repeat what is already being done very thoroughly.  Mayor Becker added that he had had the opportunity to view his credit report shortly after renewal of the towns bonding insurance, which showed that a credit check had been done by the bonding company.   Councilman Blythe commented that the reason he requested that background checks be on the agenda was because it had been one of the prime discussion points; he knew that the council had discussed it, but did not believe that it had been voted on.  Councilman Blythe further commented that as far as he was concerned the council has said that it was brought up as a motion and failed, then it is done, the town has spoken, so anybody that has a complaint about that doesn’t need to discuss it because it is not going to be done.    Councilwoman Critz added that the only reason it isn’t going to be done is because it is already being done in a thorough fashion.  Mayor Becker noted that he had been shown the minutes where it was voted on; it was voted with several things in a group because there were several requests from a citizen.  Councilman Blythe asked if it was not a specific issue for background checks.   Mayor Becker responded that background checks and residency of a planning board member was a single issue.  Ms. Brooks clarified that there were four items: 1) performing background checks on all employees: if they weren’t done the council should explain why; 2) residency of Carrington Price; 3) alcohol being served at the Steeplechase; and 4) the 2003 municipal elections where someone started rumors about the Klu Klux Klan.   The council had voted that items 1 and 2 were of no statutory basis and items 3 and 4 were out of the jurisdiction of the council; Councilman Blythe had felt the items should be done separately because he took issue with item 2 and therefore he could not vote positively [this was item 17 of the June 10, 2004 minutes].  Councilman Blythe made a motion to have employees of the town have background checks.  There was no second to the motion.      

12.
Planning Board Appointment Terms

· The memo included in the agenda packet showed the following planning board appointment term recommendations:  Robert Neill (Chairman) – two year term, Arnold Glenn (Vice-Chairman) – two year term, Carrington Price – one year term, Barbara Lopez – one year term, Valerie Coffey – one year term, James Collins – two year term, Woody Faulk – three year term, Sharon Carter – three year term, and Bettylyn Krafft – three year term.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the majority of the planning board members were present to agree to these terms.  Town Clerk Vicky Brooks responded that all members were present except Arnold Glenn.  The term appointment vote was unanimous.  The chairman and vice-chairman serve in that position for a period of two years.  The council will be notified of the term expirations and can then open the slate for new applicants or re-appointments of old applicants.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to accept the recommendation for the terms as stated in the memo from the planning board meeting of January 24, 2005 and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

13.
Consideration of Requesting the Planning Board to Begin a Land Use Plan

· Mayor Becker reported that he had attended the January 24, 2005 planning board meeting where they had decided to go over the zoning ordinance article by article to see if anything needs to be tightened up and they were seeking authority from the town council to begin working on a land use plan.  When the town took over zoning the town complied with the statutory requirement of preparing a map called our land use plan, which showed the zoning in a different color and the zoning map was based on that.  The Centralina Council of Governments representative advised the town to go back at sometime in the future and do something more thorough.  The planning board would do some studying and present something more comprehensive with text to the town council.  Mayor Becker commented that this process could take a year or more and may require a new survey to be done.    Councilwoman Critz suggested that the planning board wait on proceeding until she can share the information about Urban Open Space Design and Mayor Becker can share the information he receives from his session about the downtown area.  It will be May before the town finds out from David Waters whether or not the town will be considered for the senior project.  Mayor Becker compared giving the planning board the authority to begin work on a land use plan with that of the consideration of annexation in that they could start anytime they were ready, this would just give them the authority to begin.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the planning board should be made aware of the resources coming from Urban Open Space Design.  Ms. Brooks advised the council that the zoning administrator wanted them to be aware of the fact that there would be extra fees associated with the land use plan.  Mayor Becker commented that he now agreed with Councilwoman Critz; the town would probably have to do a budget amendment so we would need to know the cost, the zoning administrator will be going on maternity leave (we will need to know her schedule), and the council is waiting on input from Councilwoman Critz.  The planning board should be notified that there are too many factors now.  Mayor Becker asked the council if he should seek a proposal from COG for the land use plan or wait.  Attorney Bobby Griffin suggested that the town get some background from COG.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to authorized Rick to get the appropriate information from COG and that we notify the planning board of the other resources that are available to us before we give them authority to proceed and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

14.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker explained that the town had three applicants for the Board of Adjustment and asked if the council wanted to vote to place this item on the agenda for next month as well as asking the applicants to attend that meeting.  Councilwoman Mabe made a motion that we ask them to come and to put it on the agenda for next month and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

15.
Adjournment

· Councilman Blythe made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:43 p.m.

· The next scheduled meeting is on March 10, 2005 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department at 7:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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